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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

AGENDA
Minutes of a Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 14th January 2013
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr David Foster (Chairman) 



Cllr Vivienne Ash
Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss
Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Roy Coombs
Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Marianne Harman


Cllr Vernon Whitlock




Cllr Vera Howard









Cllr Les Lunt








Cllr Liz Tirard

Cllr John Zarczynski



** Also EDDC Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson


Devon County Council

Cllr Phil Twiss




East Devon District Council

Mrs. Chetna Jones



Town Clerk
Apologies had been received from Cllr Paul Diviani, DCC and Cllr John O’Leary, EDDC. 
The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev Peter Robinson
13/01
To receive apologies for absence
Cllrs Groves (P); Halse (A/L); Allen (S)
13/02
To receive declarations of interest and requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr Bayliss
Street Market Company (P) – Director
Cllr Tirard
Street Market Company (P) – Director

Cllr Ash

Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Pavey
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Harman
Street Market Company (P) – Director & Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Whitlock
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Lunt
Street Market Company (P) – Director

Cllr Zarczynski
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

13/03
Minutes of meeting held on 10 December 2012
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

13/04
To receive the Police Report
PCSO Redford reported that there had been a total of 68 crimes since the last meeting. This compared to the same period last year of 59 crimes. The crimes included 12 assaults, 15 thefts, of which 2 were car thefts and 3 theft from cars, 3 burglaries, 19 cases of criminal damage, 2 drug offences and 2 drink and drive.

Criminal damage is high due to satellite dishes having their cables cut and fireworks being let off in a public place. 

Burglary dwelling – ongoing investigations. 
Speed monitoring is still ongoing.
Cllr Zarczynski mentioned that car theft is not common and asked where these incidents have taken place.  PSCO Redford would get back to us with this information. 

Cllr Tirard would like to record the Council’s thanks and appreciation for all his hard work and wish him well on his retirement.

13/05
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall Johnson advised that DCC were in the process of preparing the budget. They have agreed a settlement figure for the next 2 years and were now consulting on what should be included in the budget. £224,472,000 was available and included grant payments and was a reduction by 2.1%. However a new grant for public health would be available from this year.
Cllr Randall Johnson reported that the Fire authority needed to make £5.5 million saving over the next 5 years. Consultation would be available to look at different ways of working o keep 85 fire stations open. Part of the exercise would involve looking at the way it operates this service since there has been no radical change since 1945 and there were now half the number of fires and deaths had been dramatically reduced.  

Cllr Randall Johnson outlined possible changes being proposed to enhance what they do rather than reducing the service.

In response to a question from Cllr Pavey regarding Honiton Fire station Cllr Randall Johnson advised that only retained fire fighters were available at Honiton. Cllr Pavey asked for further detail.

Cllr Taylor suggested that as new homes were built liability would go up, Cllr Randall Johnson replied that it was even more important that they look at all the possible changes including asking if the fire station is in the right place.

The Chairman asked how the on call service worked for retained fire fighters. Cllr Randall Johnson confirmed that they are committed to serving the fire station for a number of hours per month and it was their duty to inform the station (in advance) of when they were not available.

Cllr Twiss advised the Council that the draft revenue and capital estimates were in progress. EDDC would run very tight budget figures as the central grant had been cut. Annual turnover at EDDC was approx £25 million. The proposed budget pre Christmas was short by £8000 and after the recent announcements would now have a shortfall of £1.2million. However the funds received for building new homes would yield in excess the shortfall.
Car parks were a vital income for EDDC and provided approx £3,482,000. Peak times were not an issue but there was a need to look at ways of improving off peak and extending trading hours. There were plans for a dual ticket system to be introduced in Axminster.

Cllr Taylor asked if this figure included administration costs for job centres. In response Cllr Twiss answered these costs had not been taken into account and suggested that the Council invite the Community services portfolio holder to discuss new benefit scheme.

Cllr Ash commented that the income from the car parks weighed against businesses struggling in this economic climate and it was therefore good that EDDC was looking at ways to help in Axminster.

Cllr Ash also asked with the recent events with regard to planning applications in Feniton and Ottery st. Mary would it be a free for all in terms of development. In response Cllr Twiss confirmed that EDDC were in the process of producing a plan which would go to the planning inspector later this year, in the meantime EDDC had to rely on the National policy. The 5 year housing supply had been interpreted differently by the planning inspector who had said it was not good enough and fined EDDC for an extra year.
Representation was being made at Westminster level and both MP’s were meeting to discuss settlement on grant for development and infrastructure.

Localism and its credibility due to top down approach were also discussed.

Cllr Tirard mentioned that not enough time was given for planning application responses; Cllr Twiss agreed that timescales were tight.

Cllr Coombs asked if the reminder leaflet could include other items that could be recycled and say where they could be taken. Cllr Twiss would look into this and report back

Cllr Randall Johnson left the meeting

13/06
Public Questions

The Clerk reported that no questions have been received.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

13/07
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
Cllr Foster attended the senior’s lunch at the Community College along with 85 seniors and this had been thoroughly enjoyed by all. The Community college was planning to do the same again.

Cllr Foster also attended the Carol concert and said it was a good service but could have been attended by more so would look at improving on this for next time.

Cllr Foster paid particular reference to Honiton Band whom he felt were to be congratulated for their support for a wide range of local events over the run up to Christmas. 

13/08
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Corke – Honiton Festival
Cllr Corke reported that he had attended the Honiton Festival committee  meeting and advised that the Axe Valley Community Choir would like to come and sing in St Paul’s Church and that they wished to donate all proceeds to Beehive.

Cllr Howard – Twinning 
Cllr Howard reminded members that there would be a twinning meeting on Thursday 19th January and all were welcome to attend.
Cllr Whitlock – Roundball Wood 

Cllr Whitlock informed Council that the blog was up and running and QR codes were available for scanning with smart phones to get further information.
Cllr Elliott – Scouts  
Cllr Elliott reported that Scouts were in the process of putting together their community week in June. They were committing to events by the end of the week so if anyone wanted to add anything please let him know by Friday.

Cllr Pavey – Transition Town Honiton  

Councillors were asked to let local organizations know of next 2 dates, 15th January and 2nd of February, and if they would like a free table.

Planting of more greenery was in progress and there had been suggestions for a community orchard. An offer of a tree had been made from Blackdown Hills Transition Group and Cllr Pavey asked for any suggestions for a possible site.

There would be a community litter pick on Sunday 20th January in the Littletown area and all were welcome.

Cllr Coombs – Environmental Agency/Himalayan Balsam Project  

Cllr Coombs reported that work was progressing in the Honiton and surrounding area and that Japanese Knotweed had been discovered in the Waterleat area and been reported.

Cllr Lunt- Millennium Green  

The millennium Green Committee had met with residents and recruited a new member. Residents thanked Council for all the assistance. Four trees were need and old stumps dug out for safety reasons. A sign by the new entrance down Parsonage Lane was rotten and needed replacing, and a new sign was required to mark entrance to the Green from a lane off Parsonage Lane.

13/09
Correspondence
 Correspondence received from 10 December 2012 to 8th January 2013

East Devon District Council

1. The Knowledge issues 30(including crime prevention message), 31(including Exeter College winner of 2  awards at the Times Education supplement FE and skills award), 32 (including details of new charges for EDDC beach huts, sites, sports pitches and Events from 1 April 2013, Synopsis from new Police and Crone Commissioner for Devon & Cornwall).

2. Forward Plan to 30 April 2013

3. Exeter & East Devon Growth Point Christmas Newsletter 2012 

Other

4. The East & Mid Devon Community Partnership -  Minutes of Local Action Group Thursday 13 December 2012

5. Junkmail issue 11 2012 

6. Christmas Greetings from Gronau

7. THG Printmaking & Animation 19 Jan – 2 March 2013 

8. DALC Newsletter January 2013 (inc DALC is Chairman of NALC, making localism a reality training course for local councillors) 

9. DALC Training and Events Update

10. Blackdown Hills AONB Newsletter

11. Transition Town Honiton Minutes of meeting 28th November 2012

Late Correspondence received from 8 to 14 January 2013

Devon County Council

a) Community News Round Up

East Devon District Council 

b) The Knowledge issue 33 including details of increases in charges for EDDC facilities

Other

c) Request from resident for a new seat in Kings Street outside Fairfield

d) Invitation from East & Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership to the Community Safety Partnership Annual Conference on 10 April; speakers include Tony Hogg, Police & Crime Commissioner, and Supt Chris Eastwood, Policing Commander for Exeter, East & Mid Devon

e) The Clerk Magazine January 2013 including articles on 

a. The important implications of the Sustainable Communities Act

b. The Growth and Infrastructure Bill 2012-13 and its implication for Town and Village Greens

c. Best practice examples of transferring assets

f) South West Water 25 Year Future Outlook

g) Clerks & Councils Direct January 2013 

Cllr Whitlock proposed The Council postponed discussing the request for a seat (late correspondence item c) until Cllr O’Leary was available.

Cllr Ash asked if she could look at the articles in Clerk Magazine (Late correspondence item e). She was advised by the Clerk that this was available in the office.
13/10
To receive the minutes of the Inaugural meeting held 8th January 2013 
The minutes of the Street Market Company held on 26 November had been tabled and were noted. 

Recommendations of the Street Market Board
· IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendation of the Street Market Board to agree that the Street market Board  wholly manage all financial matters on behalf of the Town Council including


Producing quarterly report to Finance Committee



Producing accounts



Companies House Annual Return



HMRC returns
· IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendation of the Street Market Board to approve:

The proposal of four signatories, those being Cllr Bayliss, Cllr Tirard, Cllr Lunt and the Market Manager. A combination of any two would be required when issuing cheques.

A cheque for up to £200 can be signed without seeking approval of the Board.
· IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendation of the Street Market Board to agree to use the admin/office staff of the council, to facilitate the company’s administration requirements. 

· IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendation of the Street Market Board to agree to use Town Council’s Risk assessments and Policy as a guideline to produce their own. They would  also want to update the rules and regulations including the pricing policy document.

· IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendation of the Street Market Board to approve that there be no Company Secretary, but ask for advice from the Town or Deputy Clerk and to review in 6 months.

13/11
Attendance report.

Cllr Ash asked if an additional category be added where work commitment or exceptional circumstances prevented Councillors attending. 

Cllr Elliott asked if wording could be added at the top that stated that attendance at meetings did not reflect work done outside which was in fact a large proportion of a member’s efforts and if a new category can be added for work commitment. The Clerk would consider this for the next report.
The Chairman proposed that the meeting go into Part B session to discuss matters of a contractual nature. This was resolved. It was further resolved that Cllr Twiss be permitted to remain in the meeting due to his knowledge of the subject to be discussed. The press and public were asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted.

13/12
Progress of transfer of land at Dowell Street from EDDC.

Cllr Twiss and Cllr Cornwall updated members on the progress of the Land transfer of EDDC.
13/13
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.50pm.
Signed Chair

11th February 2013

